Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

January 4, 2007
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:30 a.m. at Graham Fire & Rescue.  The following were present:

Alan Predmore, Buckley FD
Chris Jensen, DuPont FD

Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD
Mike Sanders, McNeil Island FD

Randy Shelton, Orting FD

Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD
Pat Donovan, Puyallup FD

Paul Webb, PCFD #2
Ken Sharp, PCFD #2

Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3

Jim Sharp, PCFD #3

Stephen Murphy, PCFD #3
Bob Black, PCFD #5

Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Bryan Pearson, PCFD #6
Keith Wright, PCFD #6

Baron Banks, PCFD #6
Judy Murphy, PCFD #6

Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8
Chuck King, PCFD #8

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14
Tom Lique, PCFD #16

Guy Allen, PCFD #16
Bob Vellias, PCFD #17

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Kathy Hale, PCFD #21

Ryan Baskett, PCFD #21
Dan Packer, PCFD #22

Jake Doty, PCFD #22
Garry Olson, PCFD #23

Tim Lenk, PCDEM


Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Dic Gribbon, PSCAA

Norma Pancake, PCEMS

Chuck Hammonds, ARC
Joe Quinn, Attorney


Recorder Denise Menge

President Willis welcomed everyone and asked them to go ahead and dish up lunch.  Once everyone has their lunch, we’ll start the meeting.

Flag Salute
Reggie Romines led the flag salute.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the November 2, 2006 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale presented the Treasurer’s Report.  There is a balance of $8,089.75 in the account.  We should be receiving around $460.00 from the Commissioner’s Association for the auction.
Correspondence

No correspondence.  
American Red Cross

President Willis stated that Chuck Hammonds has to leave early today and will give his report now.  Chuck reported they are getting ready for the Real Heroes breakfast.  Flyers are available for more information.  In December they responded to twenty-one (21) cases involving fifty-six (56) people.  During the windstorms they ran four (4) shelters that served 600 meals a day.
Guest Speaker 

Wayne Wienholz introduced the guest speaker, Bill Oltman.  He is here from Rainier Communications Commissioner to present A Regional Approach to Telecommunications.
Bill stated he has been working with Tim Lenk on a Wireless Broadband Project (WiFi) in Pierce County.  The Commission is a made up of fifteen (15) representatives.  Bill presented a powerpoint presentation.  This project is comprised of wireless municipal networks and it is a mesh network which provides a canopy of coverage over an area.  It is a basic idea and Philadelphia is one of the largest cities involved.  There are over 300 cities and towns around the country looking at this.
Advantages: Public Safety and interoperability, economic development, digital divide, mobile and remote offices.  The RCC is exploring possibilities and looking at models.  An RFI was sent out and they received ten (10) responses.  CenturyTel is the private company working on this system.  Private model with free network for public safety.  Costs: Benefits are economic development, digital divide, 5% of gross revenues.  Municipal use for mobile and remote offices, leased line alternatives, etc.  Concerns are free wireless services, limited 500 Kbps, 1 hour per day, negotiation for free monthly accounts.  Free public safety network for RCC members, owned and operated by CenturyTel, negotiate maintenance costs based on service response time.
Pilot projects: Steilacoom (already signed papers and should begin late February, early March), University Place, Orting, Frederickson and Rainier.  The Med center would be a back bone connection.

Application Tests:  Mobile Video from squad car, ferry boat WiFi, telemetry - lift station, meter reading – utilities, video surveillance – ferry dock, streaming video from RMC Production van, VPN – field data entry.

CenturyTel has partnered with SkyPilot.  Sky Extender Tri Band transmitters are placed on the top of light poles for a low mesh network.

Bill Oltman thanked the association for asking him to speak today and asked if there were any questions.  Discussion followed.

This system has been proposed as a back up for Public Safety primarily for data.  February 5th will be when the results for a survey from focus groups will be released.  A question was asked about coverage, or lack there of.  Coverage is improved and fixed as easily as putting a transmitter on a light pole.  One of the biggest differences with this system is that it is wireless and not dependent on T1 lines, etc.
The Association thanked Bill Oltman for his presentation.

President Willis stated a survey on what elections agencies are running is going around with the attendance sheet.  Please take a moment to write down any measures that your department will be running this year.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

Report given earlier.
Department of Emergency Management

No representative present.
EMS

Norma Pancake reported there is something that not many people are aware of.  This last year, Jack in Rules and Regulations retired and re-licensing of ambulances and aid service have been done directly to the State.  We need to look at variances and she will be checking to find out whether or not it is legal for the EMS Council to grant a variance for part time ambulance rules and regulations.
The Pierce County Health Department, on the hospital grant side, is developing a coalition.  There are two (2) positions that have been identified as having a representative – Tacoma FD and the PCFCA PC EMS Council representative.  This coalition will be dealing with health, medical and EMS related issues.  Judy Murphy stated that Pat Donovan is the current PC EMS council representative for the PCFCA due to a temporary appointment to replace Dave Potter.  President Willis asked if we should take nominations at this meeting and then vote at the next meeting.  Norma stated the EMS Council meets in January and they only meet quarterly.  It would be better to know sooner who the representative is.  President Willis asked if anyone was interested in being the EMS Council representative.  Andy McAfee nominated Pat Donovan.  It was moved and seconded for Pat Donovan to be the PCFCA representative for the PC EMS Council.  MOTION CARRIED.  Jim Duggan is still the alternative representative.  Judy Murphy asked Pat Donovan if he was okay with serving on the PC EMS Council, Divert issue and the Coalition.  Pat stated he was and that it makes sense that he be on all three as they all tie together.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz stated he has nothing to report at this time.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Dan Packer reported the Type 3 Incident Management Teams should be ready for response by April 1.  This team is different and improved from the overhead team page out.  This team is for a multi-operationally period.  All risk with stretched resources as well as mutual aid resources.  More information to come out in March.
State Chiefs has the opportunity to join in a Federal grant for the fallen firefighters memorial.  The grant covers costs for LODD team responses.  Washington was accepted as one of a few states to participate in this.  The mission is not to be caught with empty hands when something tragic happens.  They will be partnering with and helping local departments.  It will help to develop the ceremony itself, what to do, what needs to be done, set an established service for different levels, etc.  The honor guard coalition is also going to be a part of it.  Examples will be shown in April 24 – 26 in Yakima and July 10 – 14 at the State Chiefs Conference.

The L&I Committee, 305 WAC, had wanted input and open to ideas.  The Board was proactive and put together a task force to work on and came up with a list of problematic issues.  If anyone has any input, please get them to himself or Mike Brown.
The legislative process committee will be meeting in Olympia.  The session starts on the 8th.  March 5th at 10:00 a.m. in the Rotunda is Legislative day.  Don’t wait until then to tie in with your delegations.  Some of the issues are fire safe cigarettes, multi-year lid lift.

The regional Haz Mat Team is still being worked on.  The State Police Chief is still concerned with funding and whether or not this is an unfunded mandate.  This team will offer state wide coverage and will get reimbursed for materials.  The funding goes through the State Police.

County Presidents connection to the State Chiefs is important.  March 13th in Yakima is the County Presidents Day with the State Chiefs Board.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon wished everyone a Happy New Year.  Next months PSCAA Board meeting, staff will be presenting a recommendation to ban all land clearing burning in the four (4) county region.  If approved, it will most likely be phased in through the year.  Once the burn ban is put on, once it’s lifted, the land clearing burning ban would remain.  They are also recommending a date be given for residential burning to be banned.
The agency has been contacted by DNR to establish a partnership for communications.  DNR is putting together a public education team in King and Pierce counties to get the message out to burn safely if you are going to burn.

In 2006, PSCAA handled 150 outdoor burning cases.  Largest reimbursement was approximately $7,500.00 and the smallest was $35.00.

The agency will be relocating to 3rd and Stewart over President’s Day Weekend.
PC Fire Commissioners

No representative present.
Dept. of Natural Resources

No representative present.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Pat Donovan reported on the Divert Committee, the third quarter keynotes were sent out via e-mail.  At the last meeting, Madigan is partnering with and becoming more involved.  Now that Good Samaritan is with the MultiCare System, things should be changing.  There is not meeting in January.  Results won’t be out until the middle of February.
Judy Murphy reported on the pandemic flu planning at the PC Health Department.  We are the first in the state to have a completed plan.  In the next couple of months you will be hearing more about this.  The plan is inclusive from the dispatchers to the coroner’s.  It is a BIG plan.  Something that now needs to be addressed is how are we going to distribute the anti-viral therapy?  CDD and the County estimate that 25% of the population will need treatment.  That comes to around 180,000 courses of treatment.  The ill get treated first and then first responders.  Another question is law enforcement, they are quite a bit lower on the list, do we want to include them with our distribution?  Also, are we going to do our own distribution like with the PODs exercise or send our people to a Tier 1 site?  There are certain parameters the symptoms have to fall into in order to get medications.  Paul Webb asked who has been working on this?  Judy reported, herself along with Roger Edington and Bruce Soland have been working on this with the Health Department.  Something to remember is that this is different from the PODs drill in that that was a one time event, this is very different and will be on-going and could last several months.  Once someone gets the flu and survives it, they won’t get it again.  Departments need to have contingency plans.  The plans need to address 1/3 of the employees being out as well as an increased call volume and decreased ability to get supplies.  Discussion followed.  It was agreed it would be a lot better to be prepared in case the Tier 1 plan fails.  Attorney Joe Quinn suggested interlocal agreements be done with the Departments giving the medications.

The sick people have to show up to be seen and evaluated before medications will be given.  So someone with an ALS level of knowledge will need to be present for screening.  The Health Department is going to be having a table top exercise on February 28th and March will be a full scale exercise.  An overview of the plan should take place before the February table top.

Training – MetroTraining
Kelvin Johnson handed out flyers for Officer Development Academy courses being held at University Place through Bates.  The metro training drill was held at Puyallup in December.  The next one is scheduled for January 10th at Lakewood.  There is also a planning meeting be held on January 17th to set up the rest of the 2007 schedule and subjects.
The Training TEW Committee is focusing on training for IMT teams as well as NIMS training.  The next couple of NIMS classes coming up this year are not on-line, they are actual classroom classes.  He suggests sending people to these trainings sooner than later if you are wanting reimbursement.  Section Chief specific classes are being scheduled.
Andy McAfee stated May 19-20he is hosting a Beyond Hose and Helmets class, if interested, let him know.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Education Committee

Nothing at this time.
Program/Speaker Committee

Nothing at this time.  If you have any ideas or suggestions, get them to Reggie.
President Willis announced the Executive Board Members for 2007:

Trustees:  Ed Goodlet and Rick Bleecker

Treasurer:  Kathy Hale

Secretary:  Wayne Wienholz

Vice-President:  Reggie Romines

Presidne:  Self, Doug Willis
Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.
Audit Committee- DORMANT
Nominating Committee - DORMANT
Banquet Committee – Awards Committee

Wayne Weinholz reported the Banquet went really well.  A thank you to Dic Gribbon and his wife for the donation of clothing for the auction.  He would like the association to send a letter them thanking for the donation.  Something that needs to be discussed is whether or not to continue doing the auction.
Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops

Nothing at this time.
Fire Marshal Task Force

Nothing at this time.
HB 1756/RCW 52.33 Response Time Reporting Committee

Nothing at this time.
Unfinished Business

Nothing at this time.
New Business

President Willis reported the Executive Board discussed in November and decided to make this meeting a lunch time meeting as a trial.  He would like to recommend to the membership that all meetings be changed to this time.  Quality box lunches will be provided at a cost of $10.00.  Andy McAfee moved and Greg Miller seconded to change the Regular meeting time to begin at 11:30 and box lunches be provided.  Open for discussion.  President Willis called for the motion.  MOTION CARRIED.
Paul Webb stated that he wanted to let everyone know that Fire Comm can produce CAD database reports.
Paul Webb stated that Jack Andren will be replacing him on the Regional Coordinators Council (RCC).  This has become a good forum to get disaster planning done together.

President Willis stated that Gary Franz will be presenting a county wide numbering system for stations at the next meeting.  Paul Webb stated the numbering system we currently have was from the County Fire Chiefs plan and not Fire Comm’s plan.
Good of the Order

President Willis stated he would like to introduce Keith Wright, Assistant Chief of Operations.  He has replaced Sue Tucker who has moved back to Battalion Chief at her request.  Also, Baron Banks is in a temporary Assistant Chief position in charge of special projects.
Rick Bleecker introduced Jim Sharp, Deputy Chief who took over Marv Cole’s spot.

Ed Goodlet introduced Chuck King, Assistant Chief.

Dan Packer announced John McDonald is their new Deputy Chief.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:45 p.m.

The next PCFCA meeting will be February 1, 2007 at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue, Station 6-1 at 100 South 114th Street, Tacoma, WA.
Pierce County Fire Chief’s Election Survey 2007:

	District
	Contact
	Phone
	Date
	Ballot Type

	East Pierce
	Dan Packer
	377-1334
	April or May
	Lid Lift

	Lakewood
	Paul Webb
	377-3132
	Sept.
	Lid Lift

	PCFD #3
	Rick Bleecker
	564-1623
	Sept.
	4 yr Levy

	PCDEM
	Tim Lenk
	798-7011
	
	

	RFR
	Andy McAfee
	922-5644
	Aug.
	M/O Levy or Lid Lift

	Buckley
	Alan Predmore
	360-829-1991
	Nov.
	Capital Bond-Maybe not until Feb. 08

	PCFD #17
	Bob Vellias
	253-377-4335
	Aug 21
	Lid Lift

	Graham F&R
	Reggie Romines
	253-847-8811
	Aug/Nov
	6 yr EMS Levy – Lid Lift

	PCFD #18
	Randy Shelton
	253-377-0054
	Aug
	Commissioner Race

	Gig Harbor
	Bob Black
	253-851-3111
	Aug
	2 Commissioners
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